DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE

FRIDAY, 13 NOVEMBER 2009 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Parsons (Chairman), Councillors Bloxham, Cape, Clarke M, Mrs Farmer, Farmer P, Layden, McDevitt, Morton, Mrs Riddle, Mrs Rutherford and Scarborough
DC.72/09
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Mrs Farmer.

DC.73/09
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted at the meeting.

DC.74/09
PUBLIC REPRESENTATIONS IN RESPECT OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS

The Head of Legal Services outlined, for the benefit of those members of the public present at the meeting, the procedure to be followed in dealing with rights to speak.

DC.75/09
CONTROL OF DEVELOPMENT AND ADVERTISING

RESOLVED - That the applications referred to in the schedule of applications under A, B, C and D be approved/refused/deferred, subject to the conditions as set out in the schedule of decisions attaching to these minutes.

(a)
Garden Centre retail development incorporating restaurant/cafe and farm foodhall, with ancillary works including car parking, access, ‘Greenhouse, Horticultural and interpretation Centre, outdoor display/demonstration areas and landscaping, Westwood Nurseries, Orton Grange, Carlisle, CA5 6LB (Application 08/0600)
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  He advised that the application had been brought before Members of the Development Control Committee as nine letters of objection had been received.  There had also been twelve letters of support and two offering comments.  Members had visited the site on 11 November 2009.
The Principal Development Control Officer referred Members to the letter received from the Council’s retail consultant, DTZ that referred to the restrictive retail conditions as set out in the report.  DTZ advised that the wording of Conditions 3 to 6 was acceptable, but recommended that several minor changes should be made to the wording of Condition 2 in order to ensure fair competition with Houghton Hall.  The Principal Development Control Officer recommended that Condition 2 was altered in accordance with the suggested changes.  
The Principal Development Control Officer advised that there a further letter of support for the proposal had been received, which made some suggestions regarding street lighting and the provision of footpaths.  

In conclusion the Principal Development Control Officer recommended that authority to issue approval of the application be granted subject to:
i. No adverse comments being received from the County Council as Highway Authority and the notification and imposition of any suggested conditions that it recommends

ii. The changes to the wording of Condition 2 as suggested by the Council’s retail consultant, and

iii. Clearance by GONW following the referral of the application as a ‘Departure’.

Mr Bell (Objector) stated that he believed that a significant proportion of traffic would use the unclassified road that runs from the motorway through Buckabank to Dalston.  He believed the road was inadequate for that volume of traffic and that the road was never intended for the present volumes of traffic.  He advised that the road was used as a ‘rat run’ and was used by cars, vans buses and large goods vehicles, some within feet of his garden.  Mr Bell explained that at present residents get some respite from commuter traffic at weekends but if the proposal went ahead there would be a large amount of traffic going to the garden centre at weekends.  Mr Bell believed that residents were subjected to toxic exhaust fumes, traffic noise and vibration within their gardens and houses and that there should be no commercial development before there was a proper supporting infrastructure, including a southern by-pass.
Mr Auld (Objector) advised that Dalston Parish Council had objected to the original application and the revised application as they believed the scale of the development was too large for a countryside area.  There was concern about the 15% ancillary sales and also the increased traffic through Dalston.  Mr Auld advised that while the plans to the roads to the North side were excellent the plans on the South side to the site had remained unchanged.  
Mr Auld further advised that there were concerns about the sustainability of local business and that there were five garden centres in the area that were at risk if the proposal went ahead.  
There was also concern about planning creep and the Parish Council were concerned that if the application was granted then further applications for retail establishments in the area would follow.

Mr Walker (Applicant) advised that Linton Tweeds had built a strong reputation world wide since it opened in 1912, and currently employed 120 people.  Mr Walker advised that the applicants were confident that they could sustain the business for many years and continue to contribute to the local economy.  Mr Walker further advised that Linton Tweeds needed to diversify their business in order to retain their workforce and had purchased Westwood Nurseries in 2003 as a derelict and unsightly property.  Linton Tweeds had worked closely with the City Council supplying bedding and baskets over the past four years.  However in order to sustain the nursery more local, regular business would be needed that could be provided by the proposed development.  Plants would be contact grown without the need for delivery vehicles therefore ensuring a cost effective and environmentally supportable solution.
Mr Walker further advised that the site was currently unused and surplus to requirements and he believed that the proposal was a suitable alternative use.  

Mr Walker advised that the applicants had consulted closely with neighbours and local businesses and their responses had been largely positive and supportive.
Mr Walker further advised that the proposals had been substantially amended and the new roundabout on the A595 would improve road safety at a dangerous junction.  The height of the building had been reduced following comments and the proposals recommended by the retail advisor were now acceptable.  
Mr Walker believed the proposal would be a great asset to Carlisle and would strengthen the local economy.  The proposal would involve millions of pounds of investment and create 120 jobs in the current difficult economic climate.

A Member stated that his concerns mirrored those of the Parish Council regarding increased traffic and the effect on other garden centres in the vicinity.
A Member was concerned about light pollution from the site particularly in winter.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that if necessary the Council’s lighting consultant could be engaged.
A Member was concerned that cars would be visible from the road and asked what screening was planned.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that there would be a bund of 1.5m in height screening cars from public view and roadside hedges would also provide some screening.
A Member asked whether the proposed nature area would be used to facilitate soakaway drainage from the site.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the planners had attempted to replicate the existing facilities.  Surface water would be harvested into a storage tank and used for irrigation of the garden centre.

The Principal Development Control Officer confirmed that none of the residents next to the proposed development had made objection. 

The Principal Development Control Officer advised that a letter had been received from the Highways Authority who confirmed that the scheme for the proposed roundabout was acceptable with some conditions.  A Member believed that the proposed roundabout would make conditions safer on the A595 and would remove the staggered junction.

A Member referred to the letter from Mr Martlew MP who queried whether a Park and Ride scheme would be introduced.  The Development Control Manager confirmed that there would not be a Park and Ride scheme for this proposal.

A Member asked where the unclassified road would be blocked off and whether pedestrian access would remain.  The Principal Development Control Officer confirmed that the road would be blocked off and a pedestrian island installed for residents to access the bus stop on the north side of the A595.  He also confirmed that pedestrian access would remain along the road to be blocked off.

A Member asked whether there were any plans to improve the narrow road leading from Dalston to the M6.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the Highways Authority had investigated traffic use on the road and believed that traffic would be along the main highway and not necessarily through Dalston.

A Member asked whether there would be any weight restrictions on the smaller road.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that there would not.

The Development Control Manager recommended a change to the wording of the application with regard to the type of ancillary goods to be sold.  He believed that clarification was needed that any clothing sold was gardening related ie gardening gloves and garden footwear and that the words ‘and outdoor clothing’ should be deleted.  The Head of Legal Services recommended that the Principal Development Control Officer contact DTZ and report back to Committee if there was any problem otherwise, authority be delegated to the Principal Development Control Officer to deal with the wording of the condition.
RESOLVED – That authority to issue approval be granted subject to:
i. No adverse comments being received from the County Council as Highways Authority and the notification and imposition of any suggested conditions that it recommends

ii. The Council’s independent retail consultant, DTZ, providing additional clarification regarding the ‘draft’ retail conditions and the inclusion of any modifications to those conditions that DTZ may recommend, and

iii. Clearance by Government Office North West following the referral of the application as a ‘Departure’.

(b)
Erection of new academy for 1150 students and relocated vehicular entrance, Richard Rose Morton Academy, Wigton Road, Carlisle, CA2 6LB (Application 09/9037)

The Development Control Officer advised that the application was a County Council application on which the City Council had been asked to comment.
The Development Control Officer advised that a number of changes had been made to the application since it was submitted; the wind turbine had been removed, a new access had been created that would be separated from the existing service road and moved away from mature trees as requested by the City Council’s Tree Officer.  
The Development Control Officer further confirmed that the only outstanding issue related to the fitness trail that was within the Root Protection Areas of the mature trees to the rear of Suttle Close and advised that the trail needed to be re-sited so that it was outside the Root Protection Area of those trees.

RESOLVED – That there was no objection to granting planning permission, subject to the fitness trail that lies within the Root Protection Area of the mature trees that lie to the rear of the properties on Suttle Close being re-sited so that it lies outside the Root Protection Area of those trees.

(c)
Erection of Single Detached Dwelling (Reserved Matters), land between 16 and 17 Faustin Hill, Wetheral, Carlisle, CA4 8JZ (Application 09/0726)
The Development Control Officer submitted the report on the application and advised Members that one verbal objection and three letters of objection had been received.  
In conclusion, the Assistant Development Control Officer recommended that approval be granted
RESOLVED – (1) That approval be granted.
(d)
Change of use of Unit 2 of approved application 08/0224 from A1 (Retail) to A2 (Betting Shop), Proposed Retail Unit, former Gates Tyres Site, 54 Scotland Road, Carlisle, CA3 9DF (Application 09/0632)
The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the application had been brought before Members of the Development Control Committee at the request of a Member of Carlisle City Council.  
In conclusion the Development Control Officer recommended that approval be granted.
RESOLVED – (1) That approval be granted 
(e)
Extension to existing cattle building, South View Farm, Beaumont, Carlisle (Application (09/0792)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application and advised that an objection had been received from the Solway Coast AONB Unit.  
The Development Control Officer advised that a landscaping scheme had been received that was acceptable to the City Council’s Landscape/Tree Officer and recommended that a amendment be made to Condition 3 to state that the landscaping scheme should be implemented in accordance with the submitted details.  
In conclusion, the Officer recommended that approval be granted subject to the amendment to Condition 3.
RESOLVED – (1) That approval be granted.
(f)
Erection of wrought iron railings above existing boundary wall, 1 Holme Meadow, Cumwhinton, Carlisle, CA4 8DR (Application 09/0862)
The Development Control Officer submitted a report on the application and advised that the application was being brought before Members of the Development Control Committee as the applicant is an employee of Carlisle City Council.  

The Development Control Officer advised Members that there was an error in the report and that consultation would end on 18 November 2009 not 18 October 2009 as stated.  Therefore the Development Control Officer sought authority to issue approval after the expiry of the consultation period.
RESOLVED – That authority to issue approval be granted.
(g)
Variation of Condition 2 of Application 08/0743 to change hours of use from 0900hrs – 1600hrs Monday to Friday, 0800hrs – 1300hrs Saturday to 0800hrs to 2000hrs Monday – Friday, 0800hrs – 1600hrs Saturday and 10:00hrs – 1600hrs Sunday, University of Cumbria, Brampton Road, Carlisle (Application 09/0751)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application and advised that the application was being brought for determination by Members of the Development Control Committee as Members had previously imposed a planning condition restricting the operating hours following a site visit in connection with a planning application submitted in 2008 for the dance studio.  
A Member asked whether there had been any complaints from residents since the last application.  The Development Control Officer confirmed that the same residents had been consulted and that there had been no response from them.  There had also been no complaints made to Environmental Health.
In conclusion the Development Control Officer recommended that the approval be granted.

RESOLVED – (1) That approval be granted.
(h)
Erection of single storey extension to provide spray booth  (revised application), Bridge End Service Station, Bridge End, Dalston, Carlisle, CA5 7BH (Application 09/0708)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application and advised that the Council’s Delegated Scheme required that where a Statutory Consultee objects to a planning application and the officer’s recommendation is to approve the application, the decision should be made by the Development Control Committee.  With respect to the submitted application an objection had been received from the Parish Council and as, at the time of writing the report, there were outstanding consultation replies and unresolved issues relating to an associated application to extend the curtilage of the Bridge End Service Station, no recommendation could be made.  
The Development Control Officer advised that an objection had been received from the Conservation Officer who considered the extension to be out of character with the existing garage building.  A letter of objection had also been received from a local resident who had concerns about parking and obstruction of the footpaths.
The Development Control Officer further explained that the applicant had advised that the new booth was necessary for health and safety reasons and to accommodate the growth of the business.  The applicant has a current retrospective application under consideration to extend the curtilage of the garage to provide extra parking that has also drawn objections.  The Development Control Officer advised that the applicant was prepared to withdraw the application for the extension of the car park if the application for the spray booth is approved.  The Development Control Officer advised that (1) that should not be seen as an attempt to influence the decision, as if the proposal to extend the car park was unacceptable on planning grounds it would recommend for refusal, and (2) any parking on the highway verge or causing an obstruction would be subject to the enforcement by the Highways Authority or the police.  
The Development Control Officer explained that the design had been amended with the door to the existing garage being altered to match those of the adjoining garage.  

The Development Control Officer advised that he was still awaiting a response from the Environment Agency.
RESOLVED – (1) That authority to issue approval be granted subject to no objections being received from the Environment Agency and to appropriate conditions.  
DC.76/09
APPLICATION 07/1383 – DALSTON RECREATION GROUND
The Head of Planning and Housing Services submitted Report DS.94/09 that referred to an application considered by the Development Control Committee on 21 August 2009, which related to floodlighting levels at Dalston Recreation Ground.  The permission had since been issued in accordance with the Committee’s resolution.  However, the wording of Condition 1, which identified the time frame by which development was to commence, had been amended from that set out in the Committee Report to comply with Section 73 (5) of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990, as amended by the Planning and Compulsory Purchase Act 2004.
The Principal Development Officer advised the Committee that at the meeting on 21 August 2009 the Development Control Committee grant authority to issue an approval subject to the applicant providing an amended lighting report that omitted the screening effect of the hedge located to the east of the tennis courts.  That additional information had been provided and enabled the Council’s independent lighting consultant to confirm beyond any doubt that the lighting scheme complied with the Institute of Lighting Engineers Guidance Note for the “Reduction of Obtrusive Light”.

The Principal Development Officer reminded the Committee that Members had also resolved to grant authority to issue approval subject to the variation of the wording of Conditions 2 and 4 following further advice from the independent lighting consultant.  
When the application was presented on 21 August 2009 officers recommended that the standard “time limit” condition was imposed, thereby giving the applicant three years to commence the development.  Section 73 (5) of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 requires when determining applications to vary a condition the Local Planning Authority should not alter the time frame by which the development must be started.  Consequently, it was a legislative requirement for the wording of Condition 1 to reflect the expiry of three years from the date that the original permission was approved.  
The Principal Development Officer advised that the wording of Condition 1 should have read:

“The development shall be begun not later than 27 April 2010.

Reason:  In accordance with the provisions of Section 91 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 (as amended by Section 51 of the Planning and Compulsory Purchase Act 2004)”

The Principal Development Officer advised that the variation to Condition 1, which amended the time frame within which the development must be commenced, did not fundamentally alter the scheme that Members had previously considered.  As such, the authority to issue approval was executed, with the wording of Condition 1 changed in accordance with current planning legislation.  
In conclusion, the Principal Development Officer recommended that Members noted the contents of the report.
RESOLVED – That the contents of the report be noted and accepted.
The Chairman advised the Development Control Committee that the Head of Planning and Housing Services was leaving the authority.  On behalf of the Development Control Committee she wished him well and thanked him for his work and support over the years.
The Portfolio Holder also passed on his good wishes and thanks.  
[The meeting ended at 10:45am]
